

AGENDA SUPPLEMENT (1)

Meeting: Environment Select Committee

Place: The Kennet Room - County Hall, Trowbridge BA14 8JN

Date: Tuesday 13 June 2017

Time: 10.30 am

The Agenda for the above meeting was published on Monday 5 June 2017. Additional documents are now available and are attached to this Agenda Supplement.

Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Edmund Blick, of Democratic Services, County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line 01225 718059 or email edmund.blick@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225)713114/713115.

This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

11a Notice of Motion: Singe-use Plastics (Pages 3 - 6)

DATE OF PUBLICATION: Thursday 8 June 2017



Agenda Item 11a

Wiltshire Council

Tuesday 13 June 2017

Environment Select Committee

Notice of Motion: Single-use Plastics

It was resolved at Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 6 June 2017 that, following consideration of a Notice of Motion referred by Full Council on Single-use plastics, to support scrutiny work looking at waste plastic management in Wiltshire, the Environment Select Committee will be considering the attached Notice of Motion, at its meeting on 13 June, as a supplementary item.



Wiltshire Council

Council

21 February 2017

Notice of Motion No. 40 – Reducing Single Use Plastic From Councillors Terry Chivers and Ernie Clark

To consider the following motion submitted in accordance with the Council's Constitution:

"According to recent research, eight million metric tons of plastic waste ends up in the world's oceans each year, endangering marine life. There is also a growing understanding of the risks posed to human health by toxic chemicals present in plastics.

Six months after the introductions of the 5p bag charge, use of the single wrap plastic bags had already dropped by 85%, while the TV programme Hugh's War On Waste has raised public awareness of the problems of our throwaway culture. It is time for Wiltshire to take a lead on this issue.

Council RESOLVES to ask cabinet to:

- 1. Develop a robust strategy to make Wiltshire a 'single-use-plastic-free' authority by the end of 2017 and encourage the County's institutions, businesses and citizens to adopt similar measures
- 2. End the sale and provision of SUP products such as bottles, cups, cutlery and drinking straws in council buildings where possible;
- 3. Encourage traders in Wiltshire to sell re-usable containers and invite customers to bring their own, with the aim of phasing out single-use plastic containers and cutlery on markets stalls by the end of 2017
- 4. Investigate the possibility of requiring pop-up food and drink vendors at large council events to avoid SUP's as a condition of their contract; and work with tenants in commercial properties owned by Wiltshire Council to encourage the phasing out of SUP cups, bottles, cutlery and straws

Facts about plastic:

- Over the last ten years we have produced more plastic owned by Wiltshire Council to encourage the phasing out of SUP cups, bottles, cutlery and straws
- 50% of the plastic we use, we use just once and throw away

- Billions of pounds of plastic can be found in swirling convergences in the oceans making up about 40% of the world's ocean surfaces
- The great pacific garbage patch is located in the North Pacific Gyre off the coast of California and is the largest ocean garbage site in the world. This floating mass of plastic is twice the size of Texas, with plastic pieces outnumbering sea life six to one.
- One million sea birds and 100,000 marine mammals are killed annually from plastic in our oceans
- Chemical added to plastics are absorbed by human bodies. Some of these compounds have been found to alter hormones or have other potential human health effects."

21 February 2017

Notice of Motion 40 - Reducing single use plastic in Wiltshire From Councillors Terry Chivers and Ernie Clark Officer Briefing Note

1. Develop a robust strategy to make Wiltshire a 'single-use-plastic-free' authority by the end of 2017 and encourage the County's institutions, businesses and citizens to adopt similar measures.

It would be reasonable to encourage businesses and residents to reduce their use of single use plastic products. However, the most effective behaviour change occurs with a change in legislation such as the introduction of the five pence charge for single use plastic bags. The council already works with businesses to encourage them to take a more sustainable approach. This is evidenced through the Swindon and Wiltshire Local Economic Partnership's Strategic Economic Plan.

The council works with the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust to encourage residents to reduce the amount of waste they produce, including single use plastics. The council also provides a kerbside collection of plastic bottles and collects a wider range of plastics at its household recycling centres. This should ensure that the vast majority of the single use plastic produced by households in Wiltshire is either recycled or used to produce energy from waste. In addition to the wider environmental benefits, if residents purchased less single use plastic this would reduce demand for the council's waste and recycling collection and disposal services.

2. End the sale and provision of SUP products such as bottles, cups, cutlery and drinking straws in council buildings where possible.

The council encourages all of its providers of catering and vending services to act in an environmentally sustainable manner. We would encourage them all to consider their use of single use plastics and offer suitable alternatives where possible. However, in the current economic climate the council is limited in its ability to stipulate the use of specific products where this may have an impact on the cost of the services provided. Many of the alternatives to single use plastics, such as single use wooden cutlery and paper cups, carry a price premium. This makes it challenging to support the use of such alternatives when budgets are under pressure.

The council operates a successful recycling scheme for plastic bottles supplied through vending and catering services. Recycling containers are generally available at each point of sale. As a consequence the use of plastic bottles through these services should not be contributing to the problem of plastics in the world's oceans.

- 3. Encourage traders in Wiltshire to sell re-usable containers and invite customers to bring their own, with the aim of phasing out single-use plastic containers and cutlery on markets stalls by the end of 2017.
 - It would be reasonable to encourage traders to reduce their use of single use plastic products and invite customers to bring their own, re-usable bottles, cups and cutlery. However many of these traders would be working to minimise their costs as they trade in a very competitive environment. They are likely to want to serve customers who require single use containers and cutlery and the alternatives to single use plastic are often more expensive. Such encouragement is only likely to succeed if there are cost effective viable alternatives available.
- 4. Investigate the possibility of requiring pop-up food and drink vendors at large council events to avoid SUP's as a condition of their contract; and work with tenants in commercial properties owned by Wiltshire Council to encourage the phasing out of SUP cups, bottles, cutlery and straws.

While vendors at council events could be required to avoid single use plastics, again there would be cost implications of doing this either for the council or the vendors' customers. As with all businesses, traders and residents the council encourages use of more sustainable alternatives without mandating this.

The waste management arrangements put in place at such events should again ensure that single use plastics – and any other waste materials – would be recycled or otherwise properly managed to ensure that they do not contribute to the problem of waste in the world's oceans.